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“A good essay must have this permanent quality about it; it must draw its curtain round 

us, but it must be a curtain that shuts us in, not out.” - Virginia Woolf 

 

 

 

 

 



Editor’s Note 
 

This year marks the two-hundredth anniversary of the birth of one of the most canonical 

writers of English literature: Charles Dickens. And though this tidbit of information is on 

the lips of anyone who knows anything about literature, please allow me a moment to 

share one of Dickens’s rarer quotations, describing his 1842 visit to Halifax. As 

recounted by The Globe and Mail, upon visiting the city’s House of Assembly the author 

proclaimed that it “was like looking at Westminster through the wrong end of a 

telescope”. While Halifax has obviously changed a great deal, it is the image which the 

writer invokes, of looking backwards at something traditional and established, on which I 

wish to focus.  

 

Our further distance from the nineteenth century brings to light one of the most complex 

questions in the study of literature: how does one define a “classic”. Pablo Picasso, whose 

modernist painting serves as Verso’s cover this year, dealt with the same question, 

arguing that “art is not the application of a canon of beauty but what the instinct and the 

brain can conceive beyond any canon”. Many of our essayists have embodied Picasso’s 

ideology, selecting some of the most canonical works and periods of literature, and 

reframing their discourse with new and more contemporary modes. Yet the definition of 

contemporary is in itself problematic. We now live in the “post-postmodern” era: 

modernists like Picasso are from a different century, and the Canadian culture wars were 

the products of our parents’ undergraduate university experiences.   

 

All of which begs the question: how will history perceive the academic discourses which 

we ourselves are sharing, both in and out of the classroom? An obvious one is the digital 

revolution, which Verso, like many other publications, has embraced: 2012 includes the 

launching of Verso’s first online journal. Yet digitization is in itself the merging of 

histories, using contemporary tools and older texts. As we develop our discourse it will 

always remain important to both utilize our foundations, and to continue reassessing, 

reinterpreting, and reviewing the world with fresh eyes.   

 

Naomi Cooperman 

Editor-in-Chief  
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